
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, December 6th, 2017.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there will be one change to the agenda tonight.  It’s the PB 1-15, the Montauk Student Transport is adjourned to our February 6th meeting.  If there’s anybody sitting in the audience who came here to listen to or speak on this particular matter, we will not be handling that tonight.  Again, it will be on our February 6th meeting.


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF NOVEMBER 8, 2017 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I get a motion to adopt the minutes of the meeting of November 8th.
So moved, seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I had actually planned something to say regarding someone who is leaving the board but he’s not here.  Maybe I’ll wait.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question I’m submitting a few corrections.

With all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 13-05    a.
Letter dated November 9, 2017 from Brad Schwartz, Esq. requesting the 6th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Mill Court Crossing Subdivision located at the south end of Mill Court.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 33-17 approving.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye".

        b.
 Adopt 2018 Planning Board meeting schedule

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there were two changes.  I guess the public will get to them when it’s finally published.  Is it on the website already?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no not yet.  I think maybe the Town Board adopted theirs last night so until they do theirs we don’t post anything.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, so we have a change for the work session in the February 1st work session has been changed to Tuesday, January 30th at which there will also be a very special meeting.  The next change is way at the bottom.  It’s the December meeting.  December 5th has been changed to Tuesday, December 4th.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt the 2018 meeting schedule.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this might be as good a time as any to just take a quick pause here.  As I stated earlier I wanted to take a moment to, on behalf of the board, say a very fond farewell to one of our members.  Jim Creighton was elected to the Town Board last month and so he will be leaving us.  I wanted to say that Jim has been a wonderful asset to this board.  He’s insightful, and he’s careful, and generally able to get to the core of some of the stickier things that we have had to handle, a few carefully placed questions.  On this board, we like Jim not just because he is smart but because he is also a really nice guy.  So Jim, we want you to know that we sincerely appreciate all that you’ve done and all that you’ve brought to the board and we want you to know too that we will miss you.  Nevertheless we will have to go on and send you off with our support and our very, very best wishes for a challenging and exciting, and rewarding time on the Town Board.  Good luck and Godspeed.
Mr. Jim Creighton stated thank you Madame Chair.

Members applaud.


*



*



*
RESOLUTION:

PB 3-09      a.
Application of Ryan Main LLC, c/o Finklestein-Morgan, for Site Development Plan Approval and for Wetland, Steep Slope and Tree Removal permits for the construction of 56 residential units to replace the existing 56 units on a 19.3 acre site located on the south side of Route 6 and the west side of Regina Avenue as shown on a 29 page set of drawings entitled “Pondview Commons” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated September 20, 2017 and on a 10 page set of renderings and floor plans entitled “Proposed Residential Development for Pondview Commons” prepared by Gemmola & Associates dated September 20, 2017.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening Mr. Schwartz.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated good evening Madame Chair.  

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 34-17 in favor of granting this application.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Bard Schwartz stated thank you and happy holidays.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you and you too.



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARINGS (NEW):

PB 2017-19  a. Public Hearing - Application of New York SMSA d/b/a Verizon Wireless, for the property of Reed Partners, LLP, for amended Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit to include small panel antennas collocated on an existing tower, with related equipment at the base, located at 5742 Albany Post Road and shown on a 6 page set of drawings entitled “Preliminary & Final Site Plan” prepared by Chad C. Schwartz, P.E. latest revision dated September 25, 2017.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening.

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated good evening.  My name is Michael Sheridan and I’m an attorney with Snyder& Snyder LLP, the attorneys for New York SMSA Limited Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless.  As was just stated Verizon Wireless is looking to collocate a facility at 5742 Albany Post Road.  As it’s a collocation your code indicates that it should be an expedited review under section 277-8(c).  In addition, in accordance with federal law, because it is an eligible facilities’ request under the Middle Class Tax Relief and Job Creation Act of 2012 also known as the TRA, it must be approved in accordance with the TRA and within 60 days of filing.  So we’re here tonight to request that the public hearing be opened.  If there are no comments that it be closed.  If you do decide to carry over the public hearing as we are responding to comments from your engineer.  Once we respond to those comments, hopefully at the next meeting.  We request that a resolution be prepared.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing.  If there is anyone in the audience who would care to speak on this particular matter, come forward, give us your name and your residence.  There’s no one in the audience apparently who wants to speak on this application.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record, as you know Mike did a pretty thorough review memo with some technical comments.  It was discussed at the work session.  Mr. Sheridan I believe your engineers are responding to those comments.

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded they are, yes.  We’re working with Verizon’s engineers to respond to those comments and definitely work in having something and work with Mr. Preziosi to get it all resolved before the next meeting which is why we hope there can be a resolution prepared for the next meeting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think we’re going to adjourn it since he’s still responding.  It’s probably the best thing to do.  We’ll adjourn it until next month.  Is that sufficient time for…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, the only request would be that if there are no significant public comments that we’ll have a resolution in abeyance.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so we can ask for that.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we adjourn this to our January meeting for the reasons that Chris just explained.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you want them to go ahead and prepare an approving resolution at the same time?

Mr. Robert Foley stated and to prepare an approving resolution for that meeting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before you leave we have to vote and I have a question for you.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what does S-M-S-A stand for?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you were warned.

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated I was warned.  It stands for the Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the reason I ask is because I don’t like signing off on plans there are things on there that I don’t really understand.  I just want to know what any – whatever the acronym or whatever it is I want to know what it is, what it stands for.

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated that’s what it stands for.  The name is New York SMSA but SMSA I think stands for that, among other – I mean in very different companies, it’s not just for this company.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated one of our board members, Steve seemed to know what the meant.  We wanted to make sure.  I don’t use the term horse’s mouth because that sounds terrible but…

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated I understand.  Curiosity is certainly a good thing.  I’m not going very far so.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did either of you have anything to say regarding this previous one?  You’re good?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded no, Chris covered everything.

PB 2017-20
b. Public Hearing - Application of New York SMSA d/b/a Verizon Wireless, for the property of Pony Motor Cars, Inc., for amended Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit to include small panel antennas collocated on an existing tower, with related equipment at the base, located at 451 Yorktown Road and shown on a 7 page set of drawings entitled “Preliminary & Final Site Plan” prepared by Chad C. Schwartz, P.E. latest revision dated September 25, 2017.  

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated good evening.  My name is Michael Sheridan.  I’m an attorney with Snyder & Snyder LLP the attorneys for New York SMSA Limited Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless. As was just mentioned, I’m here in connection with a request for approval of a collocation of a wireless facility at 451 Yorktown Road on the existing tower that is located there on – as indicated in the code, collocation is to be done with an expedited review by this board in connection with section 277-8(c).  Additionally, in accordance with federal law, because it’s an eligible facilities’ request, under the Middle Class Tax Relief Job and Creation Act of 2012, it also must b approved within 60 days of the filing application.  We ask tonight that the public hearing be opened.  If there comments, again, we would request that it be closed, but at the very least request that a resolution be prepared for the next meeting.  We’ve received comments from the engineer and are addressing those.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we were looking to have a consultant in this, were we not?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded it was a recommendation in my review memo to have a consultant just look at the submitted RF analysis report just to confirm that it’s within the findings that were presented and the conclusion made therefore.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I would imagine that we need the response back from the applicant to that review memo to see what our next steps would be.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to obviously have to adjourn this one as well but I’m trying to figure out, what would be the date?  We’re going to do this for January?  I’m not sure – will we have enough time?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded I believe the report and the review from the consultant should only take a week or two and we should have something back before the holidays and then have ample time to share it with the consultant and board.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing.  If there’s anybody here who wants to speak on this particular application, please feel free to come up and speak.  Yes?

Mr. Bill Scherer stated my name is Bill Scherer, I live at 2126 Quaker Ridge Road.  I was at the work session.  As the board knows, I’m involved in some other tower application that Verizon made.  I just want to point one thing out, and Mr. Sheridan correct me if I’m wrong.  The board is under no great time pressure.  Although we would like to see this thing approved as quickly as possible frankly.  Because Verizon has the power under that shot clock to cooperate with the board and say that they’re agreeing to any extra time the board may need to make the kind of reason decision that we know the board’s going to make.  I wouldn’t consider and think about that 60 day period as some kind of brooding on the presence that requires you to do anything but the job you want to do.  Verizon has the power to say yes or to say no if they want to.  That said, I’d like to see this approved as quickly as possible.  And if I’ve read the law incorrectly, I’m sure Mr. Sheridan can correct me.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are we done with the comments at this point?  Is there anybody else who has anything to say?

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated I guess I’d like to agree and disagree with Mr. Scherer at the same time.  I agree that I’d like to see this approved as quickly as possible.  I disagree, this is not the shot clock that we’re talking about.  The shot clock is a different piece of legislation.  This is the eligible facilities’ request under the TRA which is if it’s not acted upon within 60 days, substantial change, I believe the terminology’s deemed approved.  But certainly, if this board’s working towards getting a solution, which I hope that it is, I mean we’re looking to work with this board to get it approved as quickly as possible in a way that this board is comfortable with.  Again, because it’s an eligible facilities’ request that limits the information that is required to be given to this board under the federal law.  That information, again we’re working with the Town’s engineer to provide the information that is necessary to confirm that it’s an eligible facilities’ request.  Once that is confirmed then the application must be approved.  But I think again, because it’s a collocation on an existing tower, your own code provides that it needs to be done in an expedited manner.  So we’re looking to work with you to get to the information that you need to confirm that this should be approved, and have it approved.  I would ask in connection with the expert that you’re going to bring in that if a scope of work could be obtained and their fee, certainly we’d like to provide – I understand you’re going to ask Verizon to pay for it pursuant to the code provision that you have, but it seems excessive the amount that’s in the code for the amount of work that’s going to be done to check our RF report.
Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we always obtain a proposal from the consultant first then forward it to the applicant for funding.  It’s going to be a targeted review on this information submitted not requesting additional information, just confirming what has been submitted…

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated I understand.  If you could get that scope of work and then – that’s my request, thank you.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated absolutely.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did you want to say something?

Mr. Bill Scherer stated if I used the phrase shot clock, which is apparently the buzz words from another portion of the law.  The bottom line is the law says that you have to decide within 60 days otherwise it’s deemed approved but that Verizon has the power to extend that time period, and that’s all that I was saying.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated for clarification, regardless of when you submitted the application and regardless of when we deem it complete, do you consent to an extension of the time of whatever that time period is until our next meeting so that we can adjourn the public hearing, have an approving resolution waiting if there no other comments?
Mr. Michael Sheridan stated certainly until the next meeting.  But I understand it’s going to be adjourned tonight.  We’re still responding to the town engineer’s comments.  We want to make sure that we get him the responses in connection with the eligible facilities’ request so that everybody’s comfortable.  Again, I would just request that a resolution be prepared for the next meeting in the event that the town engineer’s satisfied with our response that it can be approved at the next meeting.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn the public hearing until our next meeting and to accept to draft an approving resolution depending on comments received from the applicant, and our consultants, and the public.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess we’ll be seeing you next month.

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated thank you.  I’m still not going very far.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m sorry, you’ve got a third one.  I had forgotten about that one.  
PUBLIC HEARING (CONTINUED):

PB 1-15      a.
Public Hearing - Application of Montauk Student Transport, LLC, for the property of Worth Properties, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a school bus depot with total of 186 parking spaces, a maximum of 91 parking spaces for full and van size buses and 95 parking spaces for passenger vehicles, a fuel storage and dispensing facility and the use of the existing 4,200 sq. ft. garage/office facility and storage barn building for a business office, employee lounge and garage for light service and maintenance located on a 4.98 acre parcel of property at 301 6th Street as shown on a 12 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Montauk Student Transport, LLC” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin, III, P.E. latest revision dated June 16, 2017 (pending withdrawal upon completion of land swap with town).

Change to the agenda. 


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 2017-18 a. Application of New York SMSA d/b/a Verizon Wireless, for the property of Cortlandt Cemetery Association, for a Special Permit for the re-certification of an existing wireless telecommunications facility, located at 1033 Oregon Road, as required by Section 277-18 of the Town of Cortlandt Code and as described in a letter dated October 11, 2017 from Michael P. Sheridan, Esq.

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated good evening.  My name is Michael Sheridan.  I’m an attorney with Snyder & Snyder LLP the attorneys for New York SMSA Limited Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless.  As was indicated, here in connection with recertification at 1033 Oregon Road.  Again, we received comments from the town’s engineer.  We’re working to respond to those.  One of those comments was to close out an existing open building permit.  My understanding is that the inspection took place earlier today and there were no issues with the inspection and so that should be closed out shortly.  And we will be addressing other comments in working with the town’s engineer to make sure that he is satisfied with what is required under the code.  Again, I would ask that the board direct that a resolution be prepared for the next meeting in connection with the recertification.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff and have them prepare a resolution for the next meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated thank you.  Have a good evening.
PB 2017-16  b. Application of the McDonald’s Corporation, for the property of Cortlandt Town Center, LLC for amended Site Development Plan approval for interior and exterior building renovations, modifications to the parking area, ADA upgrades and changes to the ordering equipment for the existing McDonald’s Restaurant located 3039 E. Main St. at the Cortlandt Town Center Shopping Center as shown on a 10 page set of drawings entitled “Preliminary Site Plan for McDonald’s” prepared by Aaron M. Bodenschatz, P.E. dated November 21, 2017, a 4 page set of elevations and floor plans entitled “MRP and EOTF Program” prepared by Core States Group received by the Planning Division on October 17, 2017 and a one-page colored rendering entitled “Proposed McDonald’s Restaurant prepared by Core States Group dated October 16, 2017 (see prior PB 40-94).

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 36-17 in approval of this application. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked it’s 35 isn’t it?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we renumbered it because we didn’t adopt an earlier one.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I stand corrected: 35.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated 35-2017.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just on the question, do you have anything to add?  Just to acknowledge that the representative from McDonald’s is here.  We had spoken today.  He’s seen the resolution.  There was one addition that he hadn’t seen which is the town engineer would like to see a small landscaped island to help define some of these parking improvements and that was run by the applicant and he’s agreeable.

Mr. Robert Foley asked I have a question, you did say at the work session, they’re going to demolish it and start from scratch?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I don’t know if demolish is necessarily the right word but you’ll have to be closed for a certain amount of time if it’s similar to the one in Peekskill.  If you could just introduce yourself.

Mr. Alan Roscoe stated good evening, Alan Roscoe from Core States Group.  No, it’s not really a demolition but it is a re-skin.  So the façade will come off and we’ll replace it but the position and the structural elements will remain intact and we’ll just be replacing the façade, and performing the interior improvements.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is that good for everybody?
With all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. Alan Roscoe stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

PB 6-15      c.
Application of Hudson Ridge Wellness Center, Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit to reuse the seven existing buildings located at the former Hudson Institute property to provide a 92 bed private residential treatment program for individuals who are recovering from chemical dependency on a 20.83 acre property located at 2016 Quaker Ridge Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan, Hudson Ridge Wellness Center” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. dated July 16, 2015. (see prior PB 49-86)

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening.
Mr. Bob Davis stated good evening.  I’m Bob Davis.  I’m the attorney for the applicant.  With me tonight is our Engineer, Ralph Mastromonaco as well as Bob Peak from John Myer Consulting.  You may recall that at your August 1st meeting I made the comprehensive presentation to the board on the background of this application and the nature of it and you have copies of my presentation outlined in that regard.  Tonight I would just like to bring you up to date on what’s happened since the August meeting.  First, we made a submission to the board on August 14th that addressed the comments of the county Planning Board and some other matters.  On September 8th we made another submission which included a favorable report on the application from the Town of Ossining’s traffic consultant.  That submission also contained an initial response to a letter submitted on behalf of one of the neighbors with respect to his well.  We’re still in the process of investigating that.  We’re actually working with that particular neighbor in order to do so.  We have determined however that any well issues he has experienced to date have nothing to do with any activities that have transpired on our property.  On September 11 we met with the town’s professional staff to discuss a variety of the procedural and substantive issues which are to be addressed.  After that, the town hired its own independent consultants in the areas of hydro-geology, traffic, and wetlands to review the various, voluminous submissions we’ve made to date.  And we’ve been working diligently with those consultants up until this point to address their comments.  We did receive a report from the hydro-geologist for opponents of our application dated October 11.  We are in the process of addressing that.  We believe it is inaccurate or unsubstantiated in a number of respects.  I note that a report submitted by the town’s own hydro-geologist points out some of those aspects in his report that came in this week which did address that particular report as well as some issues with the neighbor’s well that I mentioned.  We did receive also a report of the town’s wetlands consultant dated October 18th.  And the key thing to note there is that the wetland’s consultants for both our applicant and the town agree on the wetland’s boundaries on the site and the boundaries of the wetland buffers none of which will be affected by this application.  Our wetlands consultant, Mr. Marino will confirm his agreement with the town’s consultant quite shortly, this week I believe.  We received also the report of the town’s traffic consultant dated October 26 and we are in the process of responding to that.  That report principally seeks additional information from us which we will be providing in detail shortly.  And initially, again, we don’t anticipate any significant issues between our respective traffic consultants.  On November 1, we made another submittal to the board which fully addressed any public comments received since the August meeting.  Thereafter, we received from Cortlandt’s town staff a copy of a letter to the Planning Board from the New Castle Town Planner which was dated November 14th with questions regarding our application.  Most of those, if not all, have already been addressed and our consultants will be responding with a comprehensive report in response to that very shortly.  We don’t, again, expect any significant issues with the questions raised in that letter.  However, it should be noted that we have no obligation to respond to the Town of New Castle as the Town of New Castle has no approval authority here, but nonetheless, we will respond in detail shortly in any event.  As I noted, lastly, we did receive just this week a copy of the town’s hydro-geologist report.  We’re in the process of responding to that and again, we don’t believe there will be any significant issues between our respective hydro-geological experts.  As discussed at the work session last Thursday, and I think Madame Chairperson alluded to and approving the board’s upcoming schedule.  We are expecting that our next appearance before the board will be at a special meeting which I believe will be scheduled for January 30th and at that time our professional consultants will appear and be present to discuss the most pertinent issues and to answer any questions that the town’s own staff and consultants may have.  At this juncture, and to conclude our presentation tonight, Mr. Mastromonaco would like to present a drone video that he has made which will afford effectively the board a virtual site tour along and through the property, and its surroundings.  Thank you.  I’ll turn things over to Mr. Mastromonaco.
Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated good evening.  Chris is setting that up.  Chris if you could stop it whenever you want we could explain.  It doesn’t stop on the picture?  This is the entry road. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it won’t work on the T.V. 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated it looks like the opening to Downton and Abbey but you can go a little bit faster.  You’ll start to see on the left some of the meeting rooms.  If you want to stop here.  

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated Ralph if you could just state when the video was shot?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded this was about a month ago.  The exact date is on the file.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we were all out there.  It was the day of the site inspection.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded that’s right.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so you’ll see us wandering around.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated that’s true.  It’s too bad this doesn’t work.  The actual hospital is the big building on the right and you can see on the left side those would be the office, meeting rooms, administration buildings.  The second building, it is actually the garage.  It’s covered with – if you could go a little further Chris, it’s got some big bushes out in front.  That’s the snow equipment storage and garage area and above that there’s a little bit of an office.  So we let it run and you sort of get a picture of the surrounding area, heavily wooded, sort of in the middle of nowhere here.  That’s the first building on the left right there.  That will be an office building, meeting room. The fence behind.  You can see that the buildings themselves – if you want to stop it there.  To the right it looks like a little castle, a rook popping up behind that building, that’s actually the water tower, and that’s where the fire supply will be in that water tower, but you can go ahead now.  And then it’s an open aerial shot.  That’s the Hudson River back there.  This is out looking west and if you want to stop around here.  This gives you sort of a picture of the backs of some of these buildings.  It’s a little hard to see because of the trees there.  But you can sort of tell – this area has been developed in the past, it’s been used in the past.  The building on the bottom left is actually the caretaker’s residence.  And off to the left there’ll be – this is building 7, is from the back to the left of that building will be – one of the things about the site is that each one of the buildings, there’s a slightly different architecture.  The owner of the property has been fixing them up; putting new roofs, fixing the roofs, fixing the exteriors and they look pretty nice.  When you get out there I think you’ll agree.  This is just one of the administration buildings.  Now if you stop there Chris, if you see the large building, behind that is a sort of a meadow area, or grass area and that’s where one of our septic systems would be going back there.  We’re not cutting down trees to put the septic system in.  We’re putting it in the areas where they’re really open right now.  I guess now you can sort of get a good – again, architecturally nice looking building.  The outsides are very well kept.  Of course, this is the back of the big building and that speaks for itself I guess.  Back of the big building.  

Mr. Steven Kessler asked now the entrance is on the bottom or on the top of this?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded bottom.  It’s coming up from the bottom of the screen, up.  And this is the front of the hospital building.  If you stop it there, behind that large building is the New Castle property.  The owner also owns that.  It’s in another town and that’s the part that would be undeveloped and preserved.  That’s about another 20 plus acres back there.

Mr. Bob Davis stated 27.8.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated 27.8, thank you Bob.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked it’s currently designated that way in New Castle?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded no, we will designate it as – if you want to see it again you run it again but we also put up some PDFs of the site plan.  If you want to put the site plan up.

Mr. Robert Foley asked Ralph, all the structures are in the complex?  You didn’t do anything outside?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded we’re not building any buildings.  That’s right.  This is what you’ve been looking at.  This is our site plan.  It’s too bad this doesn’t work here, but what we did was in the entryway we’re showing a re-grading of the entry driveway so that it matches what the traffic engineer suggested.  Right now it was a little steep at the very beginning and in order to get fire trucks in we flattened out the entry and then ramped up to re-grade back in front of the hospital.  All the way on the right, it’s hard to see this but there’s a pond back in the woods and I don’t know if Chris can highlight it but there’s a proposed well.  One of our proposed well, right there, in that location.  That’s one of the brand new wells that was approved by the Health Department and that’s installed.  There’s some parking down below. There’s existing parking.  That’s existing parking, it’s already there.  Then down there is some new gravel parking that we’re proposing in that area, overflow parking.  I guess where the cursor is, is a septic area to the right of that a little bit, and then all the way over on the right side, Chris if you could get to it, there’s another septic area underneath that new parking lot, that gravel parking.  Right in that area there’s another septic system, proposed septic system.  The existing septic system, I don’t know if Chris can point it out, is actually in the wetland buffer.  Can you get to that?  That’s in the wetland buffer.  Our new septic system rebuilds that but takes it out of the wetland buffer as well as 150 feet from the Town of New Castle, the wetland that runs into Town of New Castle.  
Mr. Robert Foley asked your new septic system is fields or new state-of-the-art mounds or what?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded it’s more than that.  It’s not mounded.  This is just in the ground but these would be – it’s not like a house septic system.  These are big, giant tanks that run a thousand feet on each side.  There’s a thousand feet this way and a thousand feet that way in rows.  They’re four feet wide, four feet square, and they’re just one after the other.  They have huge volume inside of them.  I’ll also point out that those are designed – this septic system is designed completely differently from a residential septic system. Of course, there’s septic tanks but in this system before the sewage, septic sewage is released to the sub-surface it’s actually treated in a filter.  The Health Department is reviewing that right now and I assume – they’ve already given us sort of a go-ahead on that.  This is much higher level of treatment than any septic system really in the county.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked it goes right from the tanks to treatment all contiguous to the fields, to the ground.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated it’s similar to a trickling filter.  We expect that the Health Department would give us the okay on that relatively shortly.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked quick question just out of curiosity, how deep are these tanks?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded four feet deep.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked four feet deep?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded right.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked and there’s no possibility of cross-contamination with wells right?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded no, we have to keep 200 feet from those wells but even now with the filtered effluent, what we’re discharging into the ground now is so much more purified than normal septic tank effluent.  It’s basically water.  I don’t want to drink it but it’s water.  
Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked can you talk a little bit about the parking requirements?  I know that the patients will not be using cars.  They will not be parking there.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I showed you where the parking lots are.  What I didn’t point out was that we have, along the top edge of there we have parking that we would build someday but it would be ghost parking.  I think Bob can talk about how we plan to proceed but that parking is just there for future purposes.   If it’s ever needed, we set aside that area for additional parking.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we have drafted the planning review memo, it’s been drafted for months but then we waited so long that our outside consultant’s reports started to come in, first the wetlands, and then the traffic and then just a couple of days ago we got the hydro-geology report.  The original planning review memo said that you would shortly be getting those.  We’ve now changed that review memo to say that you’ve received all of those.  In that review memo, it’s the typical comments.  We go over parking.  What they’re required to have, what they’re proposing.  They are requesting a parking special permit as permitted by code because the code requires more and they want to land bank some of that parking.  So we get into all those details in the review memo which will come out in the next few days since we’ve gotten the hydro-geologist report and then Mike is going to do a technical one.  The drawings that you’re seeing on the screen, we just got in paper copy earlier today.  That’s one of the comments we have in the review memo is to organize all of these drawings into a complete set.  Photometric plan has been submitted.  The new driveway’s been submitted.  That all needs to be reviewed but that’s why we’re thinking we could talk about that at the work session.  Hopefully the review memos will get out shortly, you’ll have the time to digest them and then they can be talked about at the work session. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked who is the parking for then if the patients aren’t going to have cars to drive?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded staff.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked it’s just staff?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded staff, visitors maybe.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked you think it’s going to grow that much that you’re going to need the extra space?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded I don’t think we’ll ever need them.

Mr. Bob Davis stated I think that’s all we have for you tonight and we’ll look forward to, by the time we see you on January 30th I think we’ll have responded fully to all of the town consultant’s memos.  We’ll have a chance to look at Chris and Mike’s memo and be in a position to discuss that in great detail.  We’ll have all of our consultants here in the various disciplines.

Mr. Robert Foley asked would we be doing a site visit after the special meeting, after January?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded whenever you’d like.

Mr. Robert Foley asked you had mentioned – that was staff’s…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the applicant’s idea of the drone doesn’t act in place of your site visit but at least it gives you a flavor then you can have the site visit later on.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other questions?  

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we refer this back and we have a special meeting on this scheduled on Tuesday, January 30th, 6:30 p.m. or 7:00 p.m.?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated again, on the question. 

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that will be a regular work session which will go over your February agenda from about 7:00 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. or 7:45 p.m., however long it takes and then the special meeting, just to discuss Hudson Wellness will start after that.  I think we’ll advertise it as beginning at 7:00 p.m. because we don’t know exactly when your regular work session would end.  It would be in this room.  There’ll be tables set up and our consultants: traffic, hydro-geology, I don’t know if we need Sven the wetland person to come.  I don’t think we need him to come but our consultants will be here and the applicant’s consultants.  Hopefully that is a good six, seven weeks away so hopefully any responses to the review memos get to the Planning Board at least 10 days or so before that meeting.

Mr. Bob Davis stated yes, we’ll endeavor to do that.  We’re very well along in responding to those, even the hydro-geologist’s report.  We would fully expect to have those to you in ample time for that meeting.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated can we also make it clear that it’s a work session and not a public hearing and of course the public is invited but they’re not there to speak.  We’ll save that for the public hearing when we schedule a public hearing.  So this is just an internal meeting between us and the applicant to discuss various aspects of the project.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated open to the public obviously.  The residents have their own attorneys that we’re in constant contact with and I’ve relayed that information to their attorneys.  And we’ll formally notify them of the meeting.  They’re aware of it.  But yes, it’s not a public hearing.  It’s a public meeting.  The public hearings would happen later.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I just want to be sure on the website when you make note of this that it’s clear that it’s not a public hearing.

Mr. Bob Davis stated thank you very much.

With all in favor saying "aye". 


*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS:

PB 2017-22 a.
Application of Tracy Cong for Amended Site Plan approval for the conversion of a portion of an existing retail store (DT Vape Shop) to a take-out restaurant for property located at 2081 E. Main St. (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a drawing entitled “Plot Plan, 2081 E. Main St.” prepared by John A. Lentini, R.A. dated 9/30/2017 (see prior PB 6-14).

Mr. John Lentini stated good evening Madame Chairwoman and members of the board.  Congratulations Mr. Creighton.  I’m very happy of your success.
Mr. Jim Creighton stated thank you.

Mr. John Lentini stated Tracy couldn’t be here tonight.  Tracy and her husband own several businesses.  They’re every enterprising and they’re managing their affairs at the moment but I know this is the first meeting and I just thought I’d explain.  It’s very simple.  The tobacco store is holding its own but they felt they could get more out of the building by diversifying and they are seeking permission to put a wall down the middle of the store and divide it into two spaces.  The tobacco store would be less than half, as big as it was.  The counters would be truncated.  The stair to the mezzanine would remain in the tobacco store but the mezzanine would be for storage only.  It doesn’t meet occupiable standards under the code.  The restaurant is abutting a concrete partition which will house the kitchen and the bathroom will be made larger into that area.  There would be a food storage freezer and a cooler at that point.  We’re proposing 16 seats, 4 tables.  That will be a combination of people waiting for the food.  They’re going to go after the take-out business.  I’m not quite sure of the menu but it was described to me as an Asian menu.  I wouldn’t say it’s Chinese food but they invited me to a restaurant on Central Avenue that they either have an interest in or they’re involved with and I haven’t gone there yet but it sounded very appetizing but it’s not going to be a real extensive menu: rice and noodles and stuff like that.  They expect that they’re going to get a lot of business right in that area because there’s businesses where people can walk right to their shop.  In any event, the parking lot that’s been there hasn’t been used at all.  There’s 16 spaces and I’ve never seen more than three or four cars and usually there’s one or two of the owner’s cars he might leave there.  I believe we satisfy the requirements for parking in terms of the newer requirements for the area of the dining area.  Expected there will be comments.  I didn’t receive any review yet.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it will be referred back to staff for us to begin the review.

Mr. John Lentini stated I understand.  That’s about all I have to say.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated as you just heard, we’re going to refer this back to staff but I’d like for you to do or your clients, to put a one sheet of paper together explaining what this is all about.  All we got is a plan and this is not…

Mr. John Lentini stated I thought I provided a letter with it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did you?  Did he?

Mr. Robert Foley responded it’s the letter from the owner.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think there is a brief letter.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated November 21st.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is what I have.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s under your letterhead.

Mr. John Lentini stated I provided a short – it’s relatively simple.  We’re dividing a bigger store into two stores.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated then I’ll just get a copy.

Mr. Robert Foley asked but specifically you said take-out food, like Chinese or whatever but those waiting areas are just for people waiting for their pick-up?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there are seats proposed.

Mr. John Lentini stated seats for waiting or eating and for the owners too, between activity they need a place to sit down.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but you’re not proposing waiter or waitress service?

Mr. John Lentini responded no waiter service.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked liquor license, do you know? 

Mr. John Lentini responded no, absolutely not.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but those are the types of questions that we’ll ask in the review memo.  As you all know, we talked a little bit with the applicants, the drawings come in, but we haven’t even asked those questions of the applicant yet so we’ll figure that out together.

Mr. Robert Foley asked there wouldn’t be any residual effect of the vape shop into this part of the building?

Mr. John Lentini responded well they’re not allowed to smoke in the vape shop and their business has been changed.  I’m not sure if it was legislation or not but they’ve gotten more towards those artificial vapor.  They’re not selling tobacco products.  When they first started they actually had machinery where you could buy tobacco and paper and roll it up and you could buy three cigarettes.  They call them loosies but I think state law calls you have to buy a full pack, you can’t two or three cigarettes.  It may not have been enforced but now, they’re selling products you can buy anywhere.  You can buy them at the gas station and it’s very competitive.  There’s another shop right down the block.  They own the building.  They were trying to control their entire faith and they just believe they can get more out of the building by dividing the stores up.

Mr. Michael Preziosi asked from a site planning perspective have you reached out to the Department of Health for the food permits and also whether or not you’re going to be tying into the sanitary system, sewer system?

Mr. John Lentini responded no I haven’t yet but I’ve already gotten approvals from the Department of Health and the town years ago for connecting to the sewer that we would be required as a change of use.  I still intend on doing that and I’m sure I have to renew my approvals.

Mr. Robert Foley asked that building wasn’t connected to the sewer.
Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we believe right now it’s on septic. 

Mr. John Lentini stated the spur that was brought in unfortunately comes into the property on the west side of the property one foot higher than where the pipe leaves the building.  So we have to have a major pump system to get up one foot.  By Mavis there was another spur that doesn’t belong to us but we could gravity to that.  I didn’t approach Mavis, I approached my client but maybe we can get an easement to avoid the pump.  And they said no, we’ll just put the pump in.  
Mr. Robert Foley asked is there only one way in?  There’s only one entrance, because Route 6 they move very fast.  Enterprise has a problem when you pull out of Enterprise.

Mr. John Lentini stated my car bumped a couple of times just pulling in.

Mr. Robert Foley stated yours is clearer.  The sight lines are clearer.  

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated that was what I was going to mention.  Making a left out of there, with the increased, I expect anyway, the increased traffic – I shouldn’t say traffic, increased customer attendance in that area, making lefts out of there is tricky.

Mr. John Lentini stated not wise during the day.  

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated I’m just giving you a heads up.

Mr. John Lentini stated I would understand only right turns there but I don’t know if that the town…

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated I don’t know if that’s the case right now.

Mr. Robert Foley stated no it isn’t.  Even making a left turn in, heading westbound.

Mr. John Lentini stated I would prohibit that.  That’s very dangerous.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated I believe in that location there’s the suicide lane that runs up and down Route 6.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated that’s a good way to say it.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. John Lentini stated thank you very much.  Have a good evening.
*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair it’s 7:56 p.m. I wish you all the best of luck.  I’ve been incredibly gratified to be part of the Planning Board.  It’s an incredibly well run and professional board and I’m going to miss these meetings but I have a feeling I’ll be going to a few more so I look forward to seeing you guys on our joint board sessions and interacting with you on an individual basis.  I really appreciate all the help that you’ve given me throughout the years.  Thank you.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated good luck to you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good luck.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Loretta couldn’t have said it any better.  We all agree.  Good luck and Godspeed.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated thanks so much.
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JANUARY 9, 2018
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